Annex A to the minutes
Cllr Adam Carew   -   Mayor’s Annual Report  -  2011/12   

Whitehill Town Council 

Its been another busy and interesting year for Whitehill and Bordon and as Mayor and chair of council.  

Ecotown 

This is a critical time for the future of our town and much work has been put in at the delivery board, 
standing conference, Specialist group level and by the town council itself at our monthly Ecotown meetings.

It was sad day last year when the government finally announced that the Garrison were leaving 
Bordon  -  I remember standing in the pouring rain with BBC and ITV crews awaiting the announcement 
from then Defence secretary Liam Fox  that never actually came as it was buried in the report.  
As usual the Governments communication was appalling and I remember speaking to 
Garrison Cmdr David Ansell and wondering as neither of us had heard anything the army may not be leaving
 after all.   

Sadly the army are leaving us after 100 years of association with our town and we will be very sad to
 see them go.   These are new beginnings for our town and a new chapter in the town’s history, we must 
make the best of the situation to get the best possible deal for our residents.  The Masterplan and Core 
Strategy are likely to be signed off shortly and over the next 18 months an outline planning application 
will be drawn up for the whole site whilst we attempt to secure an investment partner.   The latter is critical as government money h

for Ecotowns has dried up although there are other government grants being tapped into. The change from developers contributions to Community Infrastructure Levy will also needed to be handled carefully – and I think we can make a special case for the town so developers are charged slightly more for new housing but with breaks for businesses to encourage economic growth. 

This week we have been told that despite promises our residents will not now get a Referendum on the future of the town.   I personally believe this latter decision by the new leader will prove highly controversial and that the delivery board and local councillors should have been fully consulted first. It would seem to have been far better to listen to residents make the necessary changes and campaigned for a positive result. 

As WTC’s representative on the delivery board I am certainly far happier about the Masterplan and core strategy than I was a few year back but we are not there yet.  We have achieved a great deal through co-operation and a more diplomatic approach less antagonistic approach with a change of portfolio holder at EHDC.   We have secured major changes locally -   the playing fields at Budd’s Lane will no longer be used for housing, the housing density at BOSC is reduced, housing numbers have been reduced from 5300 to 4000 thanks to natural England, the land at Standford Grange Farm, Hogmoor and Bordon inclosures will remain green space, the relief road may follow the route of the old railway rather than going through the grounds of Whitehill Village Hall and we have overturned plans for housing on Viking Park

There are still a number of  issues to be resolved however and we have been shocked to learn that ecohomes standards have been changed are no better now than the rest of district  -  this seems to defeat the whole idea of what the Ecotown was supposed to be about and seems at variance with what I and the delivery board chair believed to be the case. 

Work will be underway shortly at Quebec Barracks and the Government’s Homes and Communities Agency

Will be taking charge of this project to ensure this first major project is built to highest exemplary ecohome standards possible.  We have raised issues about highways, contaminated land, saving the Edwardian buildings and ensuring the Bordon Inclosure is handed over to the community in time as a SANG to ensure impact on the internationally protected heathland north, south and west of the town is offset and properly managed.    

Louisberg is now vacant and we have asked for this and the Prince Philip Barracks site to released as soon as possible to ensure we get our new green business park and new town centre to provide jobs and the facilities we need at the earliest possible opportunity.  

There has been a lot of understandable concern locally about the amount of Ecotown quick win money spent on consultants and staff  -  which is exactly why I asked for a breakdown to be made public. I think it was unfortunate that EHDC press machine led people to believe a few years back that 10.86 million would all be spent on tangible projects for the town.   This is a 1.3 billion project and staffing and consultants work is important as much work had to be done for a project of this magnitude but people need to see tangible evidence that things are getting better here in Whitehill and Bordon.

Whitehill Parish has already benefited from Eco Town Quick Money and I was delighted to open the allotments last year – the results have been superb and our holders should be congratulated for helping to transforming, this site into a productive green space.  The green gymn around the recreation ground is in and other projects we facilitated like the board walk in Bordon Inclosure have been completed.  County has consulted on the route of the proposed new bus service we have asked for and our preferred option has gone out for tender.  Our bus shelters specification have had to be revised with County Council so we could extend the proposed new bus contract but are very much underway.

We also benefit greatly from having the very able Chris Youngs as our Eco-co-ordinator sadly the money runs out for Chris and as he has proved indispensible we have taken the decision as a council to employ him ourselves so we can stay at the very nerve centre of the Ecoteam. 

Council have expressed their concern about the lack of visibility of the ecotown team here and there is some concern that they spend all their time in Petersfield whilst their new offices at the Old Fire station are completed.  To help provide a solution we as a council have offered to make our offices open to them so they can meet with local residents and answer questions – we are still waiting for them to take this up on a more permanent basis. 

Finally we have engaged with one of the Government few remaining QUANGOS  -  ATLAS to help our council up our game in terms of all councillors involvement and helping us secure the best possible outcome for the future of our town.  The recommendations have been very positive and  first workshop for councillors will held this weekend.   We have also managed to finally change the Ecotown logo to accurately reflect the name of the town as Whitehill and Bordon.

I take the work of WTC delivery board representative very seriously and although there have been times when I have had to be robust eg over Viking Park, I thoroughly enjoy it. 

This is our town our future and despite what ever happens at EHDC or County, I feel confident that this council will continue to stand-up for local residents and the secure the best deal possible for our children and future generations.  

Annual Precept and Finances

The amount of Precept WTC requested from East Hampshire District Council for 2012-13 equated to a 5% increase which equates to less than a penny a day per household.  From this we have started to put money aside towards the towns future (such as owning or managing facilities and green spaces), put aside 10,000 (over 2 years) for a week of festivities to celebrate the Queen’s Jubilee and have started to save up to give our brave service men and women the send off they deserve when they finally leave our town.  I am pleased we are also making good progress to ensure we have enough money in general reserves which is something the auditor picked up on a few years ago. 

It needs to be remembered that town council’s share of the council tax bill is only around 7% and unlike district, county, police or fire authorities we do not get generous deals from the government to help us keep our precept to zero.   After a number of workshops we had almost unanimous agreement so my thanks to our councillors and Trish as our RFO  for all the number crunching.

Major Grants 

The Council has a Policy of awarding Grant Aid  -  the applications which are considered in the order they come in  -  sitting on a number of committees I had to leave the room for much of the meeting but the main recipients (Major Grant Aid applications) for the financial year 2011-12 year were:- Deadwater Valley Trust, The Phoenix Arts Centre; Forest Community Centre,  East Hampshire Citizens Advice Bureau and Whitehill Bordon Town Partnership. 

Website 

Sadly our website went down for some weeks due I am told to a problem with the service provider.  We have changed our service provider and I would like to say an enormous thanks to Cllrs Mark Davison and also Brian Desmond and to our staff for the work they have put in.  It looks superb and I have had lots of positive feedback but a reminder again to councillors we still need your mug shots and profiles please.  

Newsletter 

This has been an ongoing issue and needs to be urgently resolved.  Yes we have a website and local press reports of meetings but I believe its best practice to provide a newsletter to our residents and ideally on a quarterly basis.   A newsletter was completed but never distributed and will need revision before it can go out as some of the stories will now be out of date.  All councillors and members of staff are welcome to contribute. 

Cllrs Surgeries 

These are still held regularly and are an important service to the community but are not always that well attended. Its my personal view that they are still worth doing.  

Planning 

We have a very able planning committee and very able chairman in Cllr Mark Davison and a superb officer in Chris Youngs who services the committee.   I am particularly grateful to Mark for giving evidence at very long, all-day enquiry into the proposed Anaerobic Digester Gas Plant at Selborne Brickworks in Oakhanger that affects this community directly.  The application was thrown out and I understand the town council has voted against another application on this site as well as the haul road which lies within the South Downs National Park.  This latest AD application is coming to Hampshire County Council regulatory Committee B shortly.  

Jubilee Programme 

Town council has set aside £10,000 in total over the last two years to ecelebrate the Queen’s Jubilee 

The Draft programme is almost complete and includes a tree planting, a youth theatre play about the Kings and Queens who have visited our area over the ages, Jubilee Junior Disco, Cartoons at the community centre,an Army v Town Cricket match, a pro-am Golf match,  Jubillee challenge fun Run (staring our very own Cllr Sally Pond), a jubillee picnoic in the park and treasure hunt, the soap box derby, Mayoral lighting of the  beacon at Whitehill Village Hall and an army parade. 

We hope this will be a year to remember !

Mayor’s Diary  -  Main Civic events  
I have thoroughly enjoyed being Mayor again this year, we have a new council and face new challenges 

and it has been a great privilege to be elected again to serve the community which I love. 

Jennie and I have been very well supported by councillors and some in particular who make every effort 

to come to functions and support community events.  I have also been well supported by Col David Ansell and Major Alan Johnson for their support and to the “chain-gang” of neighbouring Mayors from Petersfield, Farnham, Haselemere and Alton who have turned out in force to support our events.  

Last year I provided a list of events we attended which ran to about 3 pages so this year instead I will just highlight the major ones  -  

2011

Friday 3rd June  - Jennie and I attended the an ancient and unusual Bower ceremony on Walldown Earthwork 

                            re-kindled by myself, Chris and Bill Wain with the help of the rangers Tori and Jamie, DVT, 

    Walldown preservation Society and Woolmer Forest Heritage Society.   The is a ceremony   

    held on the fest of St Barnabus the old summer solstice (before the calendars changed) and   

    is one that Gilbert White tells us has its roots in remote antiquity. Jennie also discovered an 

    insect like a  miniature dragon which Bill identified as a rare snake fly that came to join us for 

    tea. 
Sadly this year it has been cancelled. 

Sat June 11th    Jennie and I opened and attended the superb Woodlea School Fete 

Mon June 20th  -  Col David Ansell and I conducted our annual flag raising ceremony here for armed forces 

                            week which was very well attended.

Wed June 22nd  -  I formally opened the new garden at the Chase Childrens Centre which had been created 

                             with the money we had raised through the Mayors charity  
Sat July 2nd   -  Jennie and I opened Whitehill and Bordon’s Arts Festival at the Phoenix Arts Centre  -  my 

                         thanks to Rob Allerston and his team for all their enthusiasm and hard work 

Sat 2nd July  -  Jennie and I also attended the first ever comedy night at the Phoenix Theatre which had us in 

                        stitches 

Sun 3rd July  -  Jennie and I attended the Mayor of Farnham’s Civic Service and paid our respects at the grave 

                        of  local hero William Cobbett 

Sunday 9th July   -  Jeni and I launched the Annual Deadwater Duck Race 

Sunday 9th July  -  we then went on by kind invitation to Weyford School Fete which was very busy 

Saturday 16th July  -  Jennie and I attended the first ever arts and sculpture trail in the Deadwater Valley – 

                                  thanks again to the DVT and the Phoenix Arts Centre 

Saturday 16th  -   I was proud to make a guest appearance in a play by Simon Downing about good, evil and 

                           the Ecotown  with local children at the Phoenix  -  this involved me being tied to a chair which 

                           the children and audience thought was great fun.  

Mon 18th July  -  in the pouring rain we waited with ITV and BBC camera crews awaiting the decision as to 

                              whether the Army were leaving Bordon 

Sat 23rd July  -  Jennie and I opened and attended the superb Garrison Fete with Garrison Commander 

                               Col David Ansell 

Sunday 24th July  -  Mayors Civic Service attended once again by a large number of neighbouring Mayor’s   -  

                               My thanks to curate Lyn Page and the church wardens of St Matthew’s for all their hard  

       work in helping me to get this organised without a vicar present as they were in 

       interregnum.  Mayors of neighbouring towns commented on what a lovely service it was. 

Fri  July 29th -  I was invited to formally open the new Waterworks Centre on Chalet Hill which does so much 

                        good work as a drop in for residents and especially young people

Fri July 29th -  Later that evening I was very proud to open our new allotments at Saville Crescent on the site of 

                       the former Alex Centre  -  my thanks to the allotment holders and a number of councillors who  

                       came and joined us 

Sat 6th Aug  -  I opened the new Tai Take-away in Whitehill 

Sat 6th Aug  -   Jennie and I attended the Annual Deadwater Valley Trust BBQ

Wed 31st Aug  -  I was invited as Mayor to a book launch in Farnham from a local authoress who had donated 

                          generously to the Mayor’s Charity 

Sat 10th September  -  I attended the Viking Park consultants consultation at the Woodlark Inn 

Tues 13th Sept  -  Jennie and I attended beating the retreat at kind invitation of Col David Ansell 

Sunday 17th September  -  I launched the Diabetes awareness day at the Chase Hospital (which I helped fund  

   with my County Councillor’s devolved budget)

19th Sept  -  I was invited as Mayor to formally welcome the superb new female Vicar of All Saints Headley 

                   (which the town council have a connection with) on behalf of Bordon residents 

Sunday 25th September  -  Jennie and I opened Bordon Junior School fete  -  which was superb

Wed 28th Sept  -  I awarded the Winning Ticket at Profiles on Woolmer Trading Estate with their Managing                              Director 

Sat 1st October  -  Jennie and I attended the DVT Annual Woodland Fayre  -  which was lovely and much drier 

than last year 

Wed 11th October  -  I opened the new Boardwalk in the Bordon Inclosure with urban wildlife guru Chris Baines

 And members of the DVT

Friday 22nd – Tues 25th Oct - I went over on a Twinning visit to our wonderful twin Town   Conde-Sur-Vire 

                        (see below)

Wed 2nd  November -  I attended the Army Fireworks Display and Annual Bonfire Celebrations  with Col David 

Ansell which was superb and very warm despite the rain

Friday 11th November  -  on Armistice Day - I laid a wreath on behalf of council for all our brave servicemen 

and women who had died fighting for our country.  Like the organizer I was concerned that traffic to proceed through the A325 despite the fact the road was meant to be closed and thank the army for intervening to secure our minutes silence on the 11th hour.

Sat 12th  November  -  Jennie and I attended Remembrance Day at the Garrison and laid a wreath 

3rd December  -  I launched the Whitehill and Bordon Christmas festival  -  and will never forget being asked at 

   the last minute to lead a band of superb Scottish pipers.  

Mon 12th December  -  I was invited to visit Weyford School and inspect their new woodchip boilers 

Wed 14th December  -  we held our annual Christmas tea and for the first time had carols around the tree 

Friday 16th  -  we held our annual Christmas Dinner at the new Roadmenders Arms to say thankyou to our  

staff.  And councillors  – none of whom are paid !

21st Dec -  I attended the Annual Christmas party at Chase Day Centre

2012 so far ….

On Jan 25th  -  I attended RAF Oakhanger with a number of town councillors by kind invitation of Squadron Leader Dempster Harrison  -  it was very interesting to see what when on inside and to shocking to discover how much space junk there is now  -  some of the computers were decades old as they were the only systems compatible and still able to communicate with satellites launched in the 1980s and 1990s.   

Sun 11th March   Jennie and I attended the Mayor of Alton’s Civic Service at Alton Abbey in Beech

Tues 13th March  -  I met with rangers Tori and Jamie and Bill Wain  to inspect the lovely new DVT vehicle 

                               appropriately called a Ford Ranger  which now incorporates the town council logo  

Wed March 28th  -  I attended our town’s  E-Car Club bid launch at Whitehill Village Hall 

Sat 31st March  -   Mayor ‘s Charity (see below) 

Wed 18th April  -   Invited formally to bid farewell to manager Doreen Steele at Chase Childrens’ Centre  

Sat 28th April  -   Jennie and I will be attending the Mayor of Haselmere’s civic evening with canapés and 

                           bubbles 

May 2nd  -  I will be awarding a cheque for £3400 from my Mayor’s charity to Woolmer Forest Heritage Society 

Friday 18th May – Jennie and I will be at the Conde Link Twinning Association to welcome our French visitors 

For me the highlights of Mayor’s year have been :

1      The sad decision that the army will leave our town
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